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REMARKS ON THE OCCASION OF 
MR. NORMAN D. KASS’S RETIRE-
MENT 

HON. SAM JOHNSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, December 13, 2010 

Mr. SAM JOHNSON of Texas. Madam 
Speaker, I rise today to pay tribute to an ex-
traordinary man, Mr. Norman D. Kass, for his 
30 years of service to the United States Gov-
ernment. I am grateful for his dedication to our 
country and wish him an enjoyable retirement 
and success in his future endeavors. 

For more than 10 years, Mr. Kass has over-
seen the analytical and investigative efforts of 
the U.S.-Russia Joint Commission on POW/ 
MIAs. I have served as a Commissioner for 
many years, and it has been my great pleas-
ure to work alongside Mr. Kass in this worthy 
cause. Norm has played an integral role in the 
compilation of the fullest-possible accounting 
for missing American servicemen from con-
flicts since World War II. His involvement with 
U.S. and Russian leadership allowed for close 
cooperation that has brought answers to 
POW/MIA families who have long awaited 
them. 

Mr. Kass has previously held various posi-
tions within the Defense Technology Security 
Administration, DTSA, notably as the Deputy 
Director of DTSA’s Licensing Directorate. He 
also served in the U.S. Army where he was 
awarded the Bronze Star following a tour of 
duty with First Field Force, Vietnam. 

I ask my colleagues to join me in recog-
nizing Norm for his exemplary service to our 
country. His expert advice and counsel to the 
Commission will be greatly missed. Please 
join me in honoring this outstanding individual 
and wishing him all the best during his retire-
ment. 

f 

DEVELOPMENT, RELIEF, AND EDU-
CATION FOR ALIEN MINORS ACT 
OF 2010 

SPEECH OF 

HON. PEDRO R. PIERLUISI 
OF PUERTO RICO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, December 8, 2010 

Mr. PIERLUISI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today in 
strong support of the DREAM Act. This bill 
has been nearly 10 years in the making, and 
its consideration by this House is long over-
due. 

The DREAM Act reflects our highest Amer-
ican values—that those who are willing to 
work hard will be given the chance to suc-
ceed. Members of this chamber often speak 
eloquently about America being the land of 
opportunity. Today, we can make these words 
a reality for those young people who were 
brought to this country as children years ago, 
who have done well in school, and who now 

seek to pursue higher education or military 
service. 

I cannot imagine another group of potential 
Americans more deserving of this opportunity 
to resolve their immigration status. The 
DREAM Act would provide conditional immi-
gration status to individuals who were brought 
to the U.S. when they were 15 years old or 
younger, have lived in this country for 5 years, 
and have graduated from a U.S. high school 
or obtained a G.E.D. Only after completing a 
13-year-long process would these individuals 
be eligible for citizenship. 

Let’s be clear: These young people have 
done nothing wrong. They had virtually no 
choice in coming to the United States, just as 
all of us here had no choice over whether we 
were born in the United States—and thus 
were automatically granted U.S. citizenship— 
or were born in another country. We should 
not continue to punish these commendable 
young men and women for the actions of oth-
ers by denying them the opportunity to attend 
college or serve in our Nation’s armed forces. 

f 

IN HONOR OF STATE REPRESENT-
ATIVE LIDA E. HARKINS FOR 
HER 22 YEARS OF DEDICATED 
PUBLIC SERVICE TO THE 13TH 
NORFOLK DISTRICT, WHICH IN-
CLUDES THE TOWNS OF NEED-
HAM, DOVER, AND MEDFIELD, 
AND THE COMMONWEALTH OF 
MASSACHUSETTS 

HON. STEPHEN F. LYNCH 
OF MASSACHUSETTS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, December 13, 2010 

Mr. LYNCH. Madam Speaker, I rise today in 
honor of State Representative Lida E. Harkins 
of Needham, Massachusetts, in recognition of 
her decades of dedicated Public Service to the 
families of the 13th Norfolk District, in the 
Commonwealth of Massachusetts. 

Representative Harkins resides in Need-
ham, Massachusetts where she raised 3 chil-
dren—Joe, Mike and Julie and is the proud 
grandmother to 10 grandchildren. 

Representative Harkins graduated from 
Regis College earning a B.A. degree and then 
pursued her education earning a graduate de-
gree at Boston College. 

After attending Boston College, Representa-
tive Harkins began her career as an Elemen-
tary School Teacher and served 6 terms on 
the Needham School Committee. She also di-
rected a collaborative vocational training pro-
gram for 13 towns in the Metrowest area of 
Massachusetts. 

Representative Harkins was first elected to 
the General Court of the Commonwealth of 
Massachusetts in 1988 serving the towns of 
Needham, Dover and Medfield. She served as 
Vice-Chair of the Committee on Ethics, Assist-
ant Majority Whip, Majority Whip, and House 
Chair of the Joint Committee on Education, 
Arts and Humanities. Further, Representative 

Harkins serves as Chair of the Needham 
Democratic Town Committee. 

When reflecting on a lifetime of good works, 
Representative Harkins counts as her greatest 
achievements raising her 3 children, Joe, Mike 
and Julie and being blessed as a grandmother 
of her 10 grandchildren as well as her 22 
years as a public servant to the families of the 
13th Norfolk District. 

Madam Speaker, it is my distinct honor to 
take to the floor of the House today to join 
with her family, friends and contemporaries to 
thank Representative Harkins for her dedi-
cated public service to the families of the 13th 
District and the Commonwealth of Massachu-
setts. I urge my colleagues to join me in rec-
ognizing Representative Lida E. Harkins’ ca-
reer of dedicated public service. 

f 

RECOGNIZING POVERTY 

HON. DANNY K. DAVIS 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, December 13, 2010 

Mr. DAVIS of Illinois. Madam Speaker, I 
wish to take a moment to recognize the grow-
ing number of those living in poverty in the 
United States. As we approach the holiday 
season, a time of giving and reflection, it is im-
portant to remember those who are less fortu-
nate. Poverty is a part of daily life for far too 
many individuals across America. According to 
the U.S. Census report, the wealthiest 20 per-
cent of Americans received 49.4 percent of all 
income, compared to 3.4 percent combined for 
all Americans living in poverty, marking the 
greatest level of disparity since the U.S. Cen-
sus Bureau began tracking household income 
in 1967. This most recent Census Bureau in-
formation also indicates that the overall pov-
erty rate climbed to 14.3 percent, or 43.6 mil-
lion people. This marks the largest number of 
people counted as living below the poverty 
line last since the Census Bureau began 
keeping records in the 1950s. The concentra-
tion of poverty in urban centers—such as my 
home of Chicago hinders all those who seek 
to access all the opportunities that a great city 
offers. As of 2009, in Cook County alone, 
there were 825,870 people living in poverty, a 
dramatic increase from the 713,040 people liv-
ing in poverty in 1999. The recession has 
pushed the Nation’s poverty rate to levels not 
seen in more than a decade, destroying gains 
made in the long-running War on Poverty and 
adding more financial instability to the lives of 
millions of Americans. 

This increase in poverty unfairly and dis-
proportionately affects young children. Indeed 
20.7 percent of our nation’s children were liv-
ing in poverty as of 2009, a 2.7 percent in-
crease from 2007. In Cook County, 22.6 per-
cent of children live in poverty which is higher 
than the national average. This percentage ac-
counts for 286,312 children who struggle ev-
eryday just to get by. Families living in poverty 
often cannot provide the necessary resources 
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in order to ensure healthy physical and emo-
tional development of their children. Living in 
poverty also greatly hinders a child’s access to 
quality education, health care, and living con-
ditions. This is unacceptable. Children are a 
public good, and it is imperative that our coun-
try invests in and ensures the prosperity of its 
youngest citizens. 

The unemployment rate in my home state of 
Illinois, which was higher than the national av-
erage, was 10.1 percent this past August up 
4.6 percentage points from December 2007. 
This represents 671,000 Illinois residents who 
lost more than just earnings—this represents 
hundreds of thousands of families whose en-
tire means of financial support is gone. This 
massive unemployment rate has contributed 
greatly to the high foreclosure rate in Illinois. 
In Illinois as of the second quarter of 2010, 6.0 
percent of all mortgages, including 18.1 per-
cent of subprime mortgages, were in fore-
closure. 

Alarming as well is the way that this eco-
nomic downturn has hit some communities 
much harder than others. According to the 
most recent congressional Joint Economic 
Committee findings, the poverty rate for Afri-
can Americans and Hispanics increased sig-
nificantly from 2007 to 2009. In 2009, the pov-
erty rate was 25.8 percent for African Ameri-
cans and 25.3 percent for Hispanics, com-
pared to 24.5 percent for African Americans 
and 21.5 percent for Hispanics in 2007. Impor-
tant to notice as well is the disparity in the 
number of minorities currently insured. The 
percentages of Hispanics and African Ameri-
cans without health insurance are higher than 
that of whites and other racial or ethnic 
groups. Nearly one-third of Hispanics and over 
one-fifth of African Americans were uninsured 
in 2009, compared with about one-tenth of 
whites. 

While the number of people living in poverty 
remains much too high, we must recognize 
that this number was not as high as originally 
expected given the severity of the recession 
and the massive job losses last year. I am 
proud of the American Recovery and Rein-
vestment Act passed by Congress this past 
year that expanded unemployment benefits 
and Social Security payments. This act also 
helped to create and save approximately 3.5 
million jobs, gave tax cuts to small business 
and 95 percent of American workers, and 
began to rebuild America’s road, rail, and 
water infrastructure. Access to the job market 
is one of the first steps in helping individuals 
rise out of poverty, and this legislation in-
creased jobs for the unemployed as well as 
the underemployed. 

This past year we have begun to reform our 
current healthcare system and passed legisla-
tion that enables 11 million children to finally 
be able to access and maintain cost-effective 
quality healthcare. Signed into law as well was 
the Ryan White HIV/AIDS Treatment Exten-
sion Act, which guarantees access to life-
saving medical services, primary care, and 
medications for low-income patients with AIDS 
and HIV. Both of these legislative acts will 
greatly enhance the well being of individuals 
with limited financial resources. 

While there remains much to be done to im-
prove access to quality education, healthcare, 
and job opportunities in the United States, I 
am proud of the progress that has been made 
by this Congress. It is imperative that in this 
current economic crisis, the Federal govern-

ment assists state governments in addressing 
the needs of individuals and their families. Our 
communities cannot afford to allow poverty to 
take hold of so many hard working individuals 
and families. Therefore, I recognize all of 
those living in poverty in the United States, 
and, in the spirit of this season, I promise to 
continue to promote programs to reduce pov-
erty and support those in need. 

f 

FULL-YEAR CONTINUING 
APPROPRIATIONS ACT, 2011 

SPEECH OF 

HON. CHRIS VAN HOLLEN 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesdau, December 8, 2010 

Mr. VAN HOLLEN. Mr. Speaker, I rise in 
support of today’s legislation to make impor-
tant national investments and protect food 
safety. 

The FY 11 Continuing Resolution will fund 
government operations at FY 2010 levels 
through the end of the current fiscal year. At 
$45.9 billion less than President Obama origi-
nally requested, Chairman OBEY and the rest 
of the Appropriations Committee obviously had 
a very difficult set of choices to make, and I 
want to commend their efforts to address the 
nation’s needs within the context of these sig-
nificant fiscal constraints. In particular, I am 
gratified that today’s bill provides $5.7 billion 
to meet the current shortfall in the Pell Grant 
program and gives the Department of Energy 
latitude to expand the Advanced Research 
Projects Agency—or ARPA–E—program de-
signed to advance transformative energy re-
search. At the same time, I do not support the 
provision unilaterally freezing non-military fed-
eral pay for the next 2 years. While I agree 
with the President that we must have a seri-
ous national debate about how to reduce the 
deficit and tackle the national debt, I would 
prefer to address our budget challenges in a 
thorough, comprehensive way. 

While I would prefer adoption of the strong-
er food safety legislation passed by the 
House, the Senate-passed FDA Food Safety 
Modernization Act we are considering today 
does make substantial improvements to our 
food safety system. It includes critical reforms 
that will improve food safety by providing FDA 
with the necessary authority to better prevent 
outbreaks, including increased inspections, en-
hanced surveillance and traceability. 

Mr. Speaker, I urge a yes vote. 
f 

CYRIL ADOLPHUS BARNES 
CELEBRATES HIS 100TH BIRTHDAY 

HON. DONNA M. CHRISTENSEN 
OF THE VIRGIN ISLANDS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, December 13, 2010 

Mrs. CHRISTENSEN. Madam Speaker, I 
rise to pay tribute to one of our very own Vir-
gin Islanders, Cyril Adolphus Barnes, as he 
celebrates his 100th birthday of December 22, 
2010. 

Mr. Barnes was born on St. Croix on De-
cember 22, 1910, to Philip Barnes and Mary 
Eliza King. He was raised surrounded by 
strong family members including George Jack-

son, Headmaster of the then Christiansted 
School. 

Believing that the mainland United States 
would provide a better opportunity, in 1926 Mr. 
Barnes traveled by sea aboard the Dominica 
to New York. He, like many who went to the 
‘‘big city,’’ soon learned that the streets of 
New York were not paved in gold and in order 
to accomplish his goals, he had to work hard. 

He did and continued his education. In 
1943, he enlisted in the United States Navy, 
where he served until his honorable discharge 
in 1946. Returning back to civilian life, he be-
came employed by the U.S. Postal Service, 
retiring in 1979. 

After spending 53 years on the mainland, 
Mr. Barnes relocated back to his birthplace of 
St. Croix, where among other community in-
volvements, he became an active member of 
American Legion Post No. 85. 

In March of 1929, he married Gerda Barnes, 
also from St. Croix and they became the par-
ents of two children, Leroy and Dorthea 
Barnes Stevens (both deceased). He had 
three other children, Maria Barnes (deceased), 
Harold Barnes and Violet Barnes Hughes. His 
family also includes six grandchildren and 
three great-grandchildren. He has numerous 
friends and family members that will be cele-
brating his 100 years of life. 

On behalf of myself, my staff, the entire Vir-
gin Islands community and the Congress of 
the United States, I say ‘‘Mr. Barnes, thank 
you for your service and we wish you a Happy 
Birthday and many more years filled with 
God’s richest blessings.’’ 

f 

FULL-YEAR CONTINUING 
APPROPRIATIONS ACT, 2011 

SPEECH OF 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, December 8, 2010 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I would like the following remarks to be in-
serted into the CONGRESSIONAL RECORD for 
H.R. 3082, the Full-Year Continuing Appro-
priations Act 2011. 

The Full-Year Continuing Appropriations Act 
2011 provides important protections to the 
United States food supply. However, it targets 
much of its focus on ‘‘facilities’’ as defined and 
registered under the Public Health Security 
and Bioterrorism Preparedness and Response 
Act of 2002 (the ‘‘Bioterrorism Act’’), codified 
in the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act 
at Section 415 (21 U.S.C. Sec. 350d). That 
reference to ‘‘facilities’’ registered under the 
Bioterrorism Act has led to confusion. While 
some companies may have registered their 
operations as ‘‘facilities’’ under the Bioter-
rorism Act in an abundance of caution, those 
companies should not now become subject to 
the full range of FDA’s jurisdiction as a result 
of this Bill. 

It was never the intent of this legislation to 
include seed production or storage establish-
ments in the definition of ‘‘facility’’, for pur-
poses of either FFDCA Sec. 415 or for the 
Full-Year Continuing Appropriations Act 2011. 
In many respects, these establishments are 
similar to farms, which are exempted from 
Sec. 415’s definition of ‘‘facility’’. Nevertheless, 
earlier lack of clarity as to Congress’s intent 
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regarding this matter has led to confusion in 
an industry that has historically not been sub-
ject to regulation by FDA. 

These establishments provide necessary 
agricultural inputs to growers of food, feed, 
fiber and fuel stocks. In some instances, seed 
grown in Southern Hemisphere countries is 
imported to provide American farmers fresh, 
quality seed for spring planting. Seed intended 
for planting is not food or feed and should not 
be regulated as such, at the border or any-
where else. It is not the intent of this bill to do 
so. 

f 

HONORING LONG-TIME COMMU-
NITY LEADER AND ACTIVIST MS. 
SHIRLEY ROBERTS 

HON. JUDY CHU 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, December 13, 2010 

Ms. CHU. Madam Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize a great loss to our community, Ms. 
Shirley Roberts, who passed away on Decem-
ber 7, 2010, at the age of 79. My heart goes 
out to her son, Chuck Henry; the many dear 
and loving friends that she embraced as her 
family; and all the people whose lives she 
touched and helped make better. 

Born in Los Angeles, Shirley was an ex-
traordinary citizen, a champion of progressive 
causes, and a vibrant mainstay in Democratic 
politics. She attended Fairfax High School and 
graduated from UCLA with a degree in busi-
ness administration. Shirley’s love of politics 
and human rights ran deep in her family. Her 
parents, Bernard and Esther, were dedicated 
to causes to improve conditions for the work-
ing poor. By 1944, Shirley would follow their 
example by co-chairing the American Youth 
for [Franklin D.] Roosevelt organization for Los 
Angeles County. 

Shirley later went on to support Mayor Tom 
Bradley of Los Angeles. An early advocate for 
better health care services for all Los Angeles 
residents, she served on the Mayor’s staff and 
initiated outreach support programs for better 
nutrition, transportation, long-term care, and 
escort programs for seniors. 

In addition, Shirley was a community activist 
in her home of West Hollywood. When rent 
prices increased sharply in the early 1980s, 
Shirley joined other West Hollywood residents 
to support the city’s incorporation to better 
serve its diverse residents. The effort suc-
ceeded, and the city has since been a leader 
in providing social services to the people who 
call it home. In subsequent years, she would 
serve on the West Hollywood Human Services 
Commission and the West Hollywood Election 
Reform Task Force. 

Shirley was also a tireless and tenacious 
force aiding numerous local, state, and na-
tional campaigns of Southern California’s pro-
gressive political stars, including former Con-
gresswoman and U.S. Secretary of Labor 
Hilda Solis, Congressman Henry Waxman, 
Senator Sheila Kuehl, Mayor Antonio 
Villaraigosa, and City Controller Wendy 
Greuel. 

Shirley was generous with her friendship, 
guidance, and wisdom in the lives she 
touched. Her activism, leadership, and com-
mitment to those who were most vulnerable 
will be deeply missed. I urge all my House col-

leagues to join me in honoring our community 
hero, Shirley Roberts, for her remarkable serv-
ice and contributions to the City of Angels and 
to our country. 

f 

HONORING DR. JAY SHERIDAN 

HON. RAÚL M. GRIJALVA 
OF ARIZONA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, December 13, 2010 

Mr. GRIJALVA. Madam Speaker, I rise 
today to honor a teacher from my district who 
recently retired. This teacher has given the 
past 40 years of his life to improve the quality 
of public education in his community of Yuma, 
Arizona. 

Dr. Jay Sheridan has been a teacher at 
Yuma High School in Yuma, Arizona for al-
most 40 years. He was born in Clinton, Iowa 
in 1943. His father was a B–26 pilot in the 8th 
Air Force in Europe, and Sheridan and his 
mother resided with her parents in the village 
of Thomson, Illinois in the months after his 
birth. In November 1948, Sheridan, his par-
ents and his sister moved to Milwaukee, Wis-
consin. Sheridan attended kindergarten in 
Greendale, Wisconsin, one of President 
Franklin Roosevelt’s planned communities 
from the 1930s. He continued his elementary 
education at Valley View School, a small 
country school near Hales Corners, Wis-
consin. Sheridan’s family then moved to the 
Elm Grove, Wisconsin area in 1959, and 
Sheridan graduated from Brookfield Central 
High School in 1962. Sheridan then moved to 
the great State of Arizona to study at the Uni-
versity of Arizona, my alma mater. He grad-
uated eight short semesters later with a de-
gree in English and a minor in philosophy. 

After graduating, Sheridan went to law 
school at Valparaiso University. Shortly after 
entering law school Sheridan was drafted into 
the military in 1967. He honorably served our 
country in Vietnam from August of 1968 to 
July of 1969 in the 1st Battalion, 69th Armor 
(4th Infantry Division). 

After Sheridan was honorably discharged, 
he enrolled at Northern Arizona University to 
pursue a Master of Arts degree in English. He 
was awarded his degree in May of 1972 and 
accepted an offer as an English teacher at 
Yuma High School. In the summer of 1972, 
Sheridan met his wife Sally, a Yuma native. 
The two were married the following summer 
and have now been married 37 years. Sally, 
also a teacher, gave countless years to the 
Yuma community just as her husband did. 

Sheridan was appointed Chair of the 
English Department at Yuma High in 1973 and 
spent his entire professional career at Yuma 
High. He taught every level of English during 
the course of his teaching career. Beginning in 
the early 1980s, he began teaching the Na-
tional Advanced Placement (AP) English Lit-
erature and Composition course and assisted 
hundreds of students in earning passing 
scores on the national exam. 

Sheridan completed his Ph.D. dissertation at 
the University of Arizona in August 1979 on 
the high school English department chair posi-
tion in secondary schools west of the Mis-
sissippi River. He became chair of the Modern 
Languages department (in addition to the 
English department), with supervisory respon-
sibilities over English as a Second Language, 

French, German and Spanish classes. At one 
time, in addition to his teaching duties, Sheri-
dan had supervisory responsibilities over more 
than thirty teachers at Yuma High School. 
Sheridan also taught part-time for Northern Ar-
izona University/Yuma for a number of years 
(advanced composition and English teaching 
methods). 

In 2001, Sheridan was awarded the honor 
of Yuma County High School Teacher of the 
Year by the Education Foundation of Yuma. 

Sheridan accomplished a great deal during 
his time at Yuma High School. His proudest 
achievement was helping Yuma High earn first 
place in the district on the state AIMS writing 
exam for 2006, 2007 and 2008. He also re-
calls with fondness the yearly student trips to 
the Old Globe Theater in San Diego, which he 
organized and supervised for more than a 
decade. Students read, analyzed, and dis-
cussed a Shakespeare play in August and 
September of each year, and then two bus-
loads of Yuma High students would travel to 
San Diego to view the play they had studied. 
Students were able to engage in analytical 
conversations with the actors immediately fol-
lowing the performances. Sheridan again gave 
Yuma High students opportunities that many 
could otherwise not afford. 

Dr. Sheridan retired from Yuma High School 
in May of 2010. He remains in touch with a 
few hundred of his former students and he 
continues to encourage them in their college 
and professional endeavors. In almost 40 
years Sheridan has touched the lives of thou-
sands of students who have passed through 
the halls of Yuma High School. He encour-
aged students who doubted they were ready 
for advanced placement classes to work hard 
and pass the test. He kindled students’ love 
for literature and Shakespeare in one short 
year. He pushed students to their limits and 
encouraged higher education for all of them. 

Dr. Sheridan is a rare teacher that only 
comes around once in a lifetime. I am honored 
that he chose to give almost 40 years of his 
life to a public school in my district. He will be 
irreplaceable. 

Jay and Sally are looking forward to spend-
ing their retirement productively by traveling 
and writing. The couple has two grown chil-
dren, Jill and Jay Jr. Jill is an RN in Grand 
Junction, Colorado. Jay Jr. recently received a 
Bachelor of Arts degree in Parks and Recre-
ation Management from Northern Arizona Uni-
versity. 

f 

DEVELOPMENT, RELIEF, AND EDU-
CATION FOR ALIEN MINORS ACT 
OF 2010 

SPEECH OF 

HON. KATHY CASTOR 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, December 8, 2010 

Ms. CASTOR of Florida. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today in support of the DREAM Act and in 
support of thousands of Florida students—and 
families and businesses in my community— 
who will benefit when we pass it. 

Our great Nation is built upon the funda-
mental principles of liberty, equality and oppor-
tunity. 

These values apply to all, except for a small 
group of young people who have been stuck 
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in limbo through no fault of their own and face 
obstacles to education and productivity. 

Here are a few examples: 
A young woman from central Florida came 

to the United States from Costa Rica with her 
family when she was very young. She grad-
uated from an arts magnet school with a 4.2 
GPA. She was accepted to every school she 
applied to, but she couldn’t attend any be-
cause tuition was too high and she didn’t qual-
ify for financial aid. The DREAM Act will help. 

An Armwood High School valedictorian 
faced obstacles as he tried to get college fi-
nancial aid and scholarships. Despite perfect 
grades, he had a tough time getting the finan-
cial help he needed. The DREAM Act will 
help. 

A young woman I personally know well was 
born in Mexico City and grew up with only her 
mother after she was brought to America as a 
baby. Despite stellar grades in high school, 
she was ineligible for in-state college tuition. 

‘‘It would have given me a lot more opportu-
nities,’’ she says. ‘‘It would have made me 
part of the fabric of this country that I have 
lived in my whole life and that I have contrib-
uted to my whole life.’’ 

In Florida, in-state tuition costs about $5,200 
per year, but out-of-state at the University of 
South Florida, $16,000. At the University of 
Florida, it exceeds $25,000. These students 
are barred from Florida’s Bright Futures schol-
arship. Thousands of students are in this pre-
dicament. For them, hope is extinguished. 

The DREAM Act will breathe new life into 
the hopes and dreams of thousands of young 
people who only know America as their home. 
We need to support and encourage higher 
education, instead of preventing and discour-
aging these teens from attending college or 
serving in the armed forces. 

The DREAM Act would allow students who 
entered the U.S. before their 16th birthday, 
who have lived in the country for at least five 
years, who are in good moral standing and 
who have graduated from high school to be 
classified as permanent residents and pursue 
a path toward citizenship. As permanent resi-
dents, they would be able to apply for in-state 
tuition and federal student financial aid, ena-
bling them to pursue the American Dream of 
higher education. 

Young adults could also earn conditional 
permanent residency status if they complete 2 
years in the military. 

I am proud to co-sponsor this vital legisla-
tion and look forward to its swift passage so 
we can help put our hard-working and intel-
ligent students on the road to citizenship. 

f 

HONORING SUPERIOR COURT 
JUDGE JAMES ORLANDO AS THE 
2010 WASHINGTON STATE ASSO-
CIATION FOR JUSTICE’S JUDGE 
OF THE YEAR AWARD 

HON. ADAM SMITH 
OF WASHINGTON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Monday, December 13, 2010 

Mr. SMITH of Washington. Madam Speaker, 
I rise today to honor Superior Court Judge 

James Orlando, whom the Washington State 
Association for Justice has honored as the 
2010 Judge of the Year. I ask that my col-
leagues join me in honoring Judge Orlando for 
this commendable recognition. 

Superior Court Judge James Orlando was 
honored as Judge of the Year at the Wash-
ington State Association for Justice’s annual 
Law Day Dinner, which was held on May 6, 
2010. The Washington State Association for 
Justice was originally formed in 1953 as the 
National Association of Claimants Compensa-
tion Attorneys and has since also been known 
as the Washington State Trial Lawyers Asso-
ciation. The organization presents the annual 
award to a judge who promotes our civil jus-
tice system to serve the people through the 
exercise of outstanding judicial ruling and 
leadership. 

Judge Orlando has been praised for his 
work to reduce the backlog of criminal and 
civil cases in Pierce County. He is also a re-
spected figure among many of his colleagues. 
As a graduate of the University of Washington 
and of the University of Puget Sound School 
of Law, Judge Orlando began his service with 
the Pierce County Superior Court as a Com-
missioner in 1995. In September 2000, then- 
Governor Gary Locke appointed him as Judge 
of the Superior Court. Judge Orlando served 
as the court’s Presiding Judge in 2003 and 
2004. 

Madam Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join 
me in congratulating Judge Orlando on his re-
markable honor and his venerable service to 
his country and community. 

f 

MEDICARE AND MEDICAID 
EXTENDERS ACT OF 2010 

SPEECH OF 

HON. CHRIS VAN HOLLEN 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 9, 2010 

Mr. VAN HOLLEN. Mr. Speaker, I rise in 
support of the Medicare and Medicaid Extend-
ers Act of 2010. This legislation would reverse 
a scheduled reduction of 25 percent in Medi-
care physician payments and extend current 
Medicare payment rates through December 
31, 2011. 

Though we are providing a year-long re-
prieve on the Medicare physician reimburse-
ment problem, my strong preference is for this 
to be fixed on a permanent, long-term basis. 
Unfortunately, the Senate blocked legislation 
that was passed in the House that would have 
done exactly that. 

This legislation is needed so that Medicare 
beneficiaries are able to continue to have ac-
cess to the care they need and to see their 
doctor of choice. It will also provide some sta-
bility for physicians that provide services to 
Medicare beneficiaries so that they and their 
practices can adequately plan for the ex-
penses they incur in treating patients. 

In addition to extending current Medicare 
physician payment rates for 1 year, the legis-
lation includes extensions of important expiring 

health care provisions, including extending the 
Medicare therapy caps process, Transitional 
Medical Assistance which allows low-income 
families to maintain Medicaid coverage as 
they transition into employment, and the Quali-
fying Individual program that allows Medicaid 
to pay the Medicare Part B premiums for low- 
income Medicare beneficiaries. 

I am also pleased that the legislation ex-
tends for 2 years the Special Diabetes Pro-
gram for Type I Diabetes and the Special Dia-
betes Programs for Native Americans. Though 
the Special Diabetes Program doesn’t expire 
until the end of 2011, early reauthorization is 
vital so that NIH can continue existing re-
search projects. Otherwise, NIH would have to 
shut down those projects and the potential to 
develop new treatments for Type I Diabetes 
would be lost. 

Mr. Speaker, I urge my colleagues to sup-
port this legislation. 

f 

SENATE COMMITTEE MEETINGS 

Title IV of Senate Resolution 4, 
agreed to by the Senate on February 4, 
1977, calls for establishment of a sys-
tem for a computerized schedule of all 
meetings and hearings of Senate com-
mittees, subcommittees, joint commit-
tees, and committees of conference. 
This title requires all such committees 
to notify the Office of the Senate Daily 
Digest—designated by the Rules com-
mittee—of the time, place, and purpose 
of the meetings, when scheduled, and 
any cancellations or changes in the 
meetings as they occur. 

As an additional procedure along 
with the computerization of this infor-
mation, the Office of the Senate Daily 
Digest will prepare this information for 
printing in the Extensions of Remarks 
section of the CONGRESSIONAL RECORD 
on Monday and Wednesday of each 
week. 

Meetings scheduled for Tuesday, De-
cember 14, 2010 may be found in the 
Daily Digest of today’s RECORD. 

MEETINGS SCHEDULED 
DECEMBER 15 

Time to be announced 
Finance 

Business meeting to consider the nomi-
nation of Carolyn W. Colvin, of Mary-
land, to be Deputy Commissioner of So-
cial Security, Social Security Adminis-
tration. 

Room to be announced 

DECEMBER 16 

2:30 p.m. 
Intelligence 

To hold closed hearings to examine cer-
tain intelligence matters. 
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